Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
December 8, 2014
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30, December 8, 2014 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Scott Brown. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Recreation Director Jerrid Otis, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Highway employee Russell Young, four (4) residents and two (2) high school seniors from Westmoreland Central School.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one in the audience wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Recreation Director Jerrid Otis’ report.  

Recreation Director Jerrid Otis reported that the lighting has been installed in the Town Park and it is great.  Mr. Otis asked the Highway Superintendent if he has heard anything from Fred Wickham about oil and stone for the back driveway.  Superintendent Eddy replied there was not any oil and stone left over this year.  Mr. Otis replied that this will need to be addressed in the spring.

Mr. Otis addressed the Board and asked if a final decision has been made for the pool.  Supervisor Eisnor replied that he still has not heard anything about the grant from Senator Griffo’s office.  Without the grant, the Town cannot financially sustain the pool.  Councilperson Hebbard stated flatly that no one on the Board wants to see the pool close, but with all the repairs that are needed the Town just can’t afford it.  Councilperson Brown added that the sales tax money has been declining also which puts an additional strain on the Towns finances. 
Discussion continued and the Supervisor stated that as far as he is concerned, the pool will not open in 2015.
The Supervisor thanked Mr. Otis for his report, reconvened to the regular meeting and asked for the Highway Superintendents report.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported:

 
A)  We have been busy mixing salt and sand and filling the sand barn

      
B)  Finishing picking up the small brush piles and leaves

      
C)  Christmas decorations have been set up and working

 D)  The new truck should arrive before the end of the year. It is now in the shop being        put together.

Councilperson Husted asked about the status of the new plow truck.  Superintendent Eddy replied the Town should take delivery very soon.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors’ Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported: The renewals will be going out this month.  The new exemption forms are in the hall for anyone who might need one.  I will be out on the road collecting data.  As always, I will be getting the new address changes to the tax collector as the November transfers came in from the County on December 3rd.  Have a great and safe Christmas and a Happy New Year.
The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported the following permits were issued in the month of October.
	Month
	Nov-14
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	11/4/14
	2014-0099
	Old Kountry Store 
	 
	6505 NYS Route 5
	325.000-1-58.8
	Septic repair
	$45.00

	11/4/14
	2014-0100
	Second Garden Park
	 
	5 Noble Lane
	287.000-1-23
	Single wide
	$150.00

	11/4/14
	2014-0101
	Reschetnikow
	George
	7605 E South Street
	315.018-3-11
	Septic    
	$45.00

	11/4/14
	2014-0102
	Landcastle
	Richard
	6226 W Carter Road
	273.000-1-28.3
	Garage
	$46.00

	11/18/14
	2014-0103
	Maxam
	Ed
	7311 NYS Route 5
	326.000-1-26.1
	Septic
	$45.00

	11/25/14
	2014-0104
	Watson
	Ronald
	7378 East Main Street
	303.003-1-42
	Septic
	$45.00

	11/25/14
	2014-0105
	Smith
	Richard
	6040 NYS Route 26
	288.000-1-1.1
	Demolition
	$20.00

	11/28/14
	2014-0106
	Kanipe
	Sonia
	5257 NYS Route 233
	302.004-1-9
	Septic
	$45.00


The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report, thanked him for all his years of service to the Town of Westmoreland and wished him the best in his retirement. 

Supervisor Eisnor indicated that no water report was submitted this month and asked for the Reading Center Report.  

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported: In November we loaned out 875 items, and purchased twenty-five (25) new books for $345.54.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorneys’ Report.
Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported that during the month of November the Mattacola Firm has:
· Corresponded with Oneida County & new insurer regarding the Town’s workers’ compensation plan;
· Continued reviewing and revising proposed hydro-fracking ban, prepared new draft for Board review; 

· Corresponded on behalf of the Town in connection with violations;

· Assisted Town with water meter compliance issues; and 

· Worked on inter-municipal agreement with Whitestown.

Attorney Mattacola spoke of the dealing he has had with the County Workers Compensation representatives and add that at this point he feels the Town just needs to leave the County’s’ Workers Compensation Plan.  The authorities there are not playing nice and the Town may have battles to fight at a later date.

Councilperson Hebbard asked about the status of the water line on Route 233 in Whitesboro. Attorney Mattacola replied that Camelot Village is still seeking reimbursement from the Town of Whitestown to hook into their water line.  Until this situation is rectified, the project is at a standstill. The Town just has to wait for this to be worked out between the two parties.

The Hydro-fracturing ban was presented to the Planning Board for their December 1, 2014 meeting.  Supervisor Eisnor indicated he thought Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane was going to appear at this meeting but has not.  This subject will be addressed after the Planning Board recommendations are heard.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Attorney Mattacola for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.
Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported: In November, the Town Clerk’s office sold four (4) new dog licenses and renewed twenty-eight (28) individual dog licenses for $227.00.  Of that, $37.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $190.00.

On November 6, 2014 thirty-two (32) late notices were sent out for dogs due in October 2014.  Renewal notices, for forty-eight (48) dogs due in December, were sent out November 25, 2014.

DECALS sales totaled $775.00, of which the Town realized $42.58 in commissions.

There was no marriage license issued in November. One (1) genealogy request was fulfilled for $22.00 and five (5) copies were made for residents for a total of $1.25.

Five (5) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Communications received:

1. Town Clerk-notification to National Grid of street light pole decoration installation.

2. Highway Superintendent- legislation regarding the revocation of a CDL license if a driver is convicted of using a cell phone while driving.

3. Observer Dispatch- DEC poaching/polluting hotline.

4. Town of Westmoreland- copy of letter sent to State Comp Board requesting a “W Number”.

5. Town of Westmoreland- notice of water shut off letter sent to three (3) Tindall Water residents for failure to install a new meter.

6. Dunn &Bradstreet- request for 2013 Financial Report.

7. Oneida County Veterans Services-notification of flag order for Veteran’s graves.

8. NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation- notices that CWSRF and DWSRF grant applications are now available.

9. Town Clerk- explanation of course registration process to all Town Employees. 
10. Time Warner Cable-notification of price increase.
11. Jeffrey Archer-offer of financial assistance regarding capital improvement projects.
12. Eastern Shore- endorsement and refund for deleting the 2005 Plow Truck. (fire)
13. Mattacola Law Firm-copy of letter sent to Burton Seymour.
Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Ossont-October

$  11,160.00

2. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Ossont- restitution
$       225.97

3. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Bowers-October

$  10,475.00

4. Eastern Shore


credit- Del. Plow Truck

$       755.70

5. Camelot Village


water payment


$    9,015.70   

6. Clark Mills Fire District

fuel



$         98.56

7. County of Oneida

3rd quarter sales tax

$389,782.86

8. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel- October

 
$       179.36

9. COCVAC


fuel



$    2,087.64

10. COCVAC


fuel



$    4,564.49

11. Westmoreland FD

fuel



$    1,024.98
Supervisor Eisnor read a letter he received from the New York State Town Clerk’s Association informing him the Town Clerk has received her Registered Municipal Clerk designation.  The Board congratulated the Town Clerk and thanked her for her report.
Councilperson Hebbard gave an update of the Tindall Manor water meter installation; citing two (2) residents still have not complied. Discussion continued on the feasibility of shutting off the water at these two (2) residences.  Attorney Mattacola offered to write a letter with a water termination date of January 1, 2015.
Councilperson Brown spoke on the current status of the Town’s Workers Compensation transition to Comp Alliance.  Councilperson Brown stated that we have final approval to take our open claims with us.  Now, the Town must sign the agreement with Comp Alliance.  He indicated the chances are minuscule that any issues arise concerning the special fund or escrow accounts.  The County advised Councilperson Brown that they will not be taking any action regarding the Town’s withdrawal until after the first of the year. Supervisor Eisnor added that the Town will most likely have to take legal action to obtain the money due us.
185 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Supervisor to sign and execute the indemnification letter to the County.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

186 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Supervisor to sign and execute the agreement letter with Comp Alliance.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Councilperson Husted stated he had nothing new on the street lighting project.
Supervisor Eisnor asked the Highway Superintendent if he could ask his men notate the pole numbers of the street lights that are non-functional. Superintendent Eddy stated they always do, while plowing.
The Supervisor stated that he has had his Clerk, Vikki Parent, researching LED street lighting also.  She has been in contact with National Grid and will receive a quote very soon. 

Councilperson Pritchard commented on the project between Kirkland and MVWA, stating he has not heard any more about it.  He added that the CWRF and the DWRF grants are now available and he anticipated hearing from Kirkland.  Supervisor Eisnor added that he has not heard anything either and that right now he believes the project is on hold.

Supervisor Eisnor passed out copies of the revised Hydro-fracturing ban to all Board members.
The Supervisor told the Board that volunteers from the Westmoreland Fire Department went to Buffalo to assist during their recent snow emergency.  He asked Fire Chief Jeff Grube to explain further.  Fire Chief Grube explained that our volunteers were there to assist in rescues and covered fire calls.  Supervisor Eisnor praised our volunteers for their efforts.
Supervisor Eisnor reported that he has done some comparisons of the number of paid Holidays the employees of surrounding Towns are currently receiving.  He stated that Vienna has fourteen (14), Vernon has twelve (12), New Hartford has eleven (11) and two (2) floaters and Westmoreland has seven (7).  Given this information he proposes the Town add Veterans Day to its Holiday schedule.

187 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to add Veterans Day to the Towns Holiday schedule.  Councilperson Pritchard proposed this motion be held until the Organizational meeting in January as the subject matter is more in line with Organizational material.  Councilperson Hebbard withdrew his motion.

Supervisor Eisnor notified the Board that the Town currently has six (6) positions listed with the County for our Zoning Board of Appeals.  This Board has always held five (5) members.  The Supervisor proposed the Town eliminate one (1) Zoning Board of Appeals position.

188 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to abolish one (1) Zoning Board of Appeals position (#PSTWML-073) with the County Personnel Department.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor announced that Ruth Mortise, once again, donated two (2) Christmas wreaths, one (1) for the Town Hall and one (1) for the Reading Center.  He asked each Board member to sign a thank you note for Mrs. Mortise.

189 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the following Budget Modification; 
From A1990.400 (Contingent Account) to A7140.410 (Pool Equipment & Maintenance) $548.29
All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

190 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the following Budget Modification; 

From A9060.800 (Hospital & Medical Insurance) to A7140.400 (Pool Contractual) $5,065.46

All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

191 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve the following Budget Modification; 

From A9060.800 (Hospital & Medical Insurance) to A9010.800 (State Retirement) $3,648.00

All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

192 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve the following Budget Modification; 

From A9060.800 (Hospital & Medical Insurance) to A3510.400 (Control of Dogs- Contractual) $91.54

All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

193 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve the following Budget Modification; 

From DA9060.800 (Hospital & Medical Insurance) to DA9010.800 (State Retirement) $5,640.00

All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

194 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve the following Budget Modification; 

From DA5130.210 (Machinery Insurance) to DA5110.400 (General Repairs) $4,000.00 

All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

195 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the following Budget Modification;
From SW3-8310.100 (Water Admin- Personal Services) to SW3-9010.800 (State Retirement)     $132.00
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
196 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisors, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

197 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and place on file the minutes of November 10, 2014 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

198 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #277 through #304, which total $127,747.18.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

199 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follow:

Tindall Water


voucher #9


which totals
$ 6,436.46
Westmoreland Water

vouchers #76 through #82
which totals
$ 8,675.26
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

200 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid vouchers #471 through #512 of the General Fund, totaling $81,904.64  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the following meetings; December 30, 2014- Year End meeting at 6:00 P.M.,  January 6, 2015- Organizational Meeting at 6:00 P.M.,  and January 20, 2015- Audit Meeting at 6:00 P.M. He continued stating our next Regular Board Meeting will be held January 12, 2015 at 6:30.

Supervisor Eisnor asked if there was anyone in the audience wishing to address the Board.

The owner of Central Body, Luke Nimey asked the Board to submit a resolution to the County regarding a rotation of tow facilities within the Town of Westmoreland. Supervisor Eisnor assured Mr. Nimey that is being addressed.
201 There being no other business to be brought before the Board a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:18 P.M.

Respectfully submitted, 
Jody S. Burdick, Town Clerk
